BIRMINGHAM AREA CABLE BOARD MEETING MINUTES – MAY 21, 2014 – PAGE 1

Present: Heldt, Linsenman, McAlear, McLain - Birmingham

Borgon, Heyman, Schneider, Verdi-Hus - Beverly Hills

Ettenson – Bingham Farms

Absent: Lurie, Kelly - Birmingham

Stakhiv – Franklin

Also Present: White - Executive Director

Currier - Attorney for Cable Board

Rota - Bloomfield Community Television representative

Burry - Beverly Hills Council Liaison

McLain called the meeting to order at 7:45 a.m. in the Village of Beverly Hills municipal building at 18500 W. Thirteen Mile Road.

APPROVE MINUTES OF CABLE BOARD MEETING HELD APRIL 16, 2014

Motion by Heldt, second by Heyman, that the minutes of a regular Cable Board meeting held on April 16, 2014 be approved as submitted.

Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

MUNICIPAL SERVICES GRANT REQUEST – FRANKLIN-BINGHAM FARMS FIRE DEPARTMENT

The Franklin-Bingham Farms Police Department currently obtains Internet access through a contractual agreement with Comcast for fire station Internet access and Verizon Wireless for scene-based EMS incident reporting access. It was indicated in a letter dated April 6, 2014 from Fire Chief Tony Averbuch that these services were selected based upon coverage, speed, cost and the ability to receive a static IP address in order to host the public website as well as communicate with personnel via secure web connection.

Chief Averbuch is requesting a grant to the Department to cover internet connectivity at a cost of \$99.85 per month for Comcast fire-station Internet service and \$40.01 per month for Verizon Wireless Internet access. This would total \$1,678.32 for the fiscal year starting July 1, 2014. The Board's support would help the Department in providing services to the public by allowing it to maintain a level of service commensurate with its obligations.

Motion by Ettenson, second by Borgon, to approve the grant request from the Franklin-Bingham Fire Department to cover the cost of \$99.85 per month for Comcast fire-station Internet service and \$40.01 per month for Verizon Wireless Internet access for a total amount of \$1,678.32 for fiscal year 2014/15.

Roll Call Vote:

Motion passed (9-0).

APPROVE FY 2015 BACB BUDGET

The Board is in receipt of the proposed 2014/15 Cable Board budget prepared by Executive Director Cathy White with the assistance of Jeff Heldt and Elaine McLain. The budget document was reviewed in depth by the Cable Action Committee members at its last couple of meetings. White stated that three year trends in revenue and expenditures were considered in preparation of the budget. She outlined the changes in budgeted amounts from last year noting reasons for those variances.

Borgon questioned the reason for moving municipal support services (\$70,000.00) from PEG expenses to franchise fee expenses in the 2014/15 budget.

Heldt responded that the Board approves municipal service support grants to police and fire departments for Internet connectivity, which is not a PEG function. The Cable Board has not been rigorous in terms of accounting for grant expenditures in the proper categories of PEG or franchise fees. This reform will be applied by the treasurer and executive director going forward. Determinations will be made as to whether a grant should be expensed from PEG or franchise fees. New accounting systems will be put in place.

Heldt said that the Board sought an opinion from Attorney Currier about five years ago on whether it could grant funding to police and fire departments for Internet connectivity after Comcast stopped providing that service at no charge. Currier had indicated at that time that there were no restrictions on grant use from franchise fees.

Tim Currier stated that, under federal law, PEG funds can be used for acquiring capital equipment in support of PEG operations for cable television. Internet service is not cable television. Under state law, PEG funds can be used to support the services related to cable television. Currier concurred that it was more appropriate that Internet service grants come out of franchise fees.

Borgon had an inquiry regarding the \$50,000 Capital Reserve Expense line item. He asked if there is an account identified as a reserve fund for future replacement of the production van. Borgon suggested that it would be to the Board's benefit to break out the fund balance to show that there is a capital reserve separate from the fund balance.

Heldt responded that the \$50,000 is part of the PEG capital reserve fund. Money is allocated in the budget annually for replacement and upgrade of equipment and added to the fund balance. The Board is in the process of segregating the fund balance to create reserves. Heldt mentioned that a tech support consultation line item was budgeted for the purpose of receiving help from a QuickBooks expert to restructure the software to better track revenue and expenses.

In response to an inquiry, Currier clarified that there is nothing that prohibits the Board from making administrative grants from either franchise or PEG fees. Communities can use PEG fees for services or capital expenditures related to PEG programming. Typically, the Board has been issuing administrative grants to the communities from franchise fees, which have less restrictions on their use.

Other inquiries from members were addressed by Heldt. Currier remarked that a budget is a forecast. Adoption of the budget does not preclude the Board from making budget amendments in the future.

Motion by Heldt, second by McAlear, to approve the proposed Birmingham Area Cable Board Budget for Fiscal Year 2014/15 and forward copies of the document to the member municipalities for their review and comment.

Roll Call Vote:

Linsenman - yes McAlear - yes McLain - yes Borgon - no Heyman - yes Schneider - yes Verdi-Hus - yes Ettenson - yes Heldt - yes

Motion passed (8-1).

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Cable Action Committee

Verdi-Hus stated that the next meeting of the Cable Action Committee is scheduled for Thursday, June 5 at 5:30 p.m. at the Baldwin Library.

White reported that CAC members reviewed the proposed budget document at its last meeting. Heldt, McLain, Lurie and White discussed the budget and concurred that it was ready to present to the Board for consideration.

PEG Committee

Heldt reported that athletic programming has been completed for the spring season. There will be a PEG Committee meeting immediately following today's meeting of the Cable Board.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Executive Director White reported that two complaints pending from last month have been resolved. Another complaint regarding slow AT&T Internet service is still pending. There have been seven complaints involving Comcast since the last meeting. White summarized each complaint and commented on the status. The Executive Director's report included monthly financial reports and check disbursement information.

White attended a PROTEC meeting on May 14, 2014 at Livonia City Hall. The meeting included discussion of the Comcast/Time Warner merger. If the merger is approved, Comcast systems in Michigan and a few other states will be run by a new company to be formed between Comcast and Charter Communications. The name of the new company and its formation is contingent upon approval of the Comcast/Time Warner merger by the FCC and the Department of Justice.

TV Technology magazine reported in an article dated May 7, 2014 that, according to Nielsen's forthcoming Advertising and Audiences Report, the average home now receives 189 television channels. Despite this increase in the number of channels, consumers have consistently tuned in to an average of just 17 channels. It is clear that more content does not necessarily equate to more channel consumption.

Comcast has notified the BACB of certain channel changes effective on or about April 23, 2014.

In a letter dated April 25, 2014, Comcast has indicated that the corporate form and name of Comcast of the South, Inc., which holds the cable franchise in the Birmingham area, has been changed. Comcast of the South, Inc. has been converted from a corporation to a limited liability company (LLC), effective March 31, 2014. The business entity has been renamed from Comcast of the South, Inc. to Comcast of Colorado, Florida, Michigan, New Mexico, Pennsylvania, Washington, LLC. The difference between a corporation and LLC involves how they are treated for tax purposes and how the entities are governed. The change, according to the letter, has no impact on our cable franchise and their contractual obligations to us. Comcast has also stated that the conversion will not affect the management or day-to-day operations of the cable system.

PROVIDER RELATED TOPICS

There were no cable providers present at today's meeting.

Comcast

McLain commented on the potential Comcast/Time Warner merger and the fact that there are many unanswered questions. There has been a higher number of Comcast complaints received in recent months. McLain reminded subscribers to write down names and numbers so that the Cable Board can assist with complaint resolution.

AT&T

McLain stated that AT&T has a relationship pending with DirectTV, which would change and expand its business plan.

WOW

None.

BAPA/BAMA REPORT

Steve Rota highlighted programming outlined in the written report from Bloomfield Community Television on programming taped for Municipal Channel 15 (BAMA), PA Channel 18 (BAPA), and programming from BACB area organizations during the last month (information included in BCTV monthly report for April 17, 2014 – May 21, 2014).

Rota reported that BCTV covered eight of the ten spring sporting events authorized by the Cable Board due to inclement weather. BACB will not be billed for those two events that were not taped. Spring coverage is done; staff looks forward to covering fall sports.

Rota stated that the next camera workshop is scheduled for Tuesday, July 15th, 2014 from 10:00 am to noon or 6:30 pm to 8:30 pm. Call 248-433-7790 to sign up.

BCTV submitted programs for consideration for the 35th Annual Telly Awards. The Telly Awards honor the very best film and video productions, groundbreaking online video content, and outstanding local, regional, & cable TV commercials and programs. BCTV staff received a Silver Telly for Soup & Company, a Bronze for Beyond the Box Score, and another Bronze for BBSO. Rota congratulated and thanked all staff, crew and volunteers who made this possible.

Rota announced that 10-year employee, Zack Florance, will be leaving Bloomfield Community Television to accept a position as Multimedia Services Manager for Kellogg's in Battle Creek. There will be a cake and coffee reception in Zack's honor on Thursday, May 29 from 4:30-5:30 p.m. at the Cable Studio. Zack will be missed by BCTV staff and by all Cable Board members.

Rota confirmed that, as part of an equipment update purchase, BCTV has acquired a drone for on-location programming use. The drone is similar to a remote control helicopter with a camera attached that can provide aerial shots to enhance sporting and parade coverage. Staff is in the process of learning how to operate the drone on location now that the weather is improving.

Member Schneider stated that a new organization in our cable viewing area called Plant Based Nutrition Support Group is looking for media coverage. She asked how this is done and if there is a fee. Rota responded that Schneider can submit any cable television bulletin board information to him via email at srota@bloomfieldtwp.org. Another opportunity would be to call BCTV at 248/433-7790 and sign up for the camera workshop in preparation for producing a cable program. Schneider was informed that she can attend today's PEG Committee meeting to discuss this further.

OLD BUSINESS

McLain announced that today will be the last BACB meeting for Colin Linsenman, who is moving out of state.

NEW BUSINESS

The appointment of a new Cable Board Treasurer is required due to Colin Linsenman leaving the Board. Jeffrey Heldt offered to fill this position.

Borgon nominated Jeffrey Heldt to the position of Cable Board Treasurer. Heldt accepted the nomination and was elected as the new Board Treasurer by acclimation.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

BOARD COMMENTS

McLain thanked everyone for participating in the budget process. Heyman commented favorably on the format of the Executive Director's report.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:51a.m.